Minutes of Bailieborough-Cootehill Municipal Meeting held on 20th June, 2016 in the Courthouse, Cootehill, Co Cavan.
Present:
Cathaoirleach Carmel Brady, Councillors Val Smith, Clifford Kelly, Sarah O’Reilly, Fergal Curtin & Paddy McDonald
In Attendance:
Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services, Jim McQuaid, District Manager, Ann McQuillan, Clerical Officer.

The attendance record was signed by all councillors.

Cathaoirleach Carmel Brady welcomed all to the meeting.

The minutes already circulated for the May meeting were adopted and signed by the Cathaoirleach C. Brady. They were proposed by Cllr. Fergal Curtin and seconded by Cllr. Val Smith.

District Manager Jim McQuaid then gave an update on the status of the roads in both the RI Programme and Flood Monies Programme. Prior to going through the list of roads he put some context to the extent of this year’s Roadworks Programme and the resources deployed to achieve completion of same. There are 20 roads on the 2016 RI Programme, a further 11 in the Flood Monies Programme and around 25 on this year’s Surface Dressing Programme. That is some 56 different roads that the MD will be working on over the course of the Summer/early Autumn period, not to mention dealing with other ongoing issues such as drainage. DM J. McQuaid stressed that is not possible, with 21 outdoor operatives, to work on all these roads simultaneously. Therefore the Engineers in the MD have set out a schedule for the RI Programme based on many factors including location, higher status roads with heavier traffic first, availability of plant, availability of staff from other MD’s in some cases and the other works that have to be kept ongoing etc. DM J. McQuaid pointed out that while we do appreciate that everybody wants their road done first, we cannot change the Engineers’ ‘Order of Works’ because residents on a particular road shout louder than those on other roads. All roads on the various programmes will be completed before the end of November as this is a requirement of the Department’s grant allocations. 

Cathaoirleach C. Brady then moved on to the adoption of the Draft Standing Orders explained by DOS Joe McLoughlin at the previous MD Meeting. This was proposed by Cllr. Clifford Kelly and seconded by Cllr. Paddy McDonald.
A.O.B.

Cllr. C. Kelly advised that Eoin Doyle, Senior  Management Team, will be organising a meeting of the Corporate Policy Group to discuss the Councillors’ Discretionary Fund. Cllr. V. Smith expressed his wish that this fund would still be divided equally among the members and that the funding is properly accounted for. DOS J. McLoughlin stated that the Corporate Policy Group wished for a consistent approach regarding the spending of this fund across the entire county. All members agreed to hold a special meeting after the Corporate Policy Group holds their meeting to discuss the outcome.

Cllr. C. Kelly asked if a continuous white line could be put on the road at the junction where Corlea meets the Monaghan Border instead of the broken white line that is there at the moment. DM J. McQuaid advised that this will be examined prior to Surface Dressing works that he understands are to be carried out in that same area. Cllr. F. Curtin wished to complement MD staff on the good work completed to date.

Cllr. C. Kelly stated that Kingscourt town has not benefited from the good work that the Gateway Scheme participants have done during the year. DM J. Mc Quaid stated that under this particular scheme efforts have been made to as much as possible accommodate the participants by giving them work as near to their own home town as possible. The majority of our scheme participants are from Bailieborough and Cootehill towns and therefore the bulk of their activities have been carried out in these towns. DM J. McQuaid also stated that the Gateway Scheme would be coming to an end when the current participants’ contracts expire. DM J. McQuaid further emphasised that the Gateway participants did a lot of work for the Council’s Waste Management Department while also cleaning up the towns and their work will be greatly missed. DM J. McQuaid pointed out that his understanding is that it is a national decision to discontinue the Gateway Scheme and not one taken by Cavan County Council alone.

A discussion took place surrounding the Health & Safety procedures that MD staff have to comply with during road works. Cllr. F. Curtin asked if the council could contract out the Stop/Go system so as not to waste the men’s time manning the Stop/Go. DM J. McQuaid replied that the Stop/Go system is a positive method of traffic control as it is not always viable to have traffic lights on all roads. DM J. McQuaid continued to say that it is necessary on many of our works and not something easily contracted out. It was pointed out by some members that other bodies, both private and semi-state, don’t go to the same lengths as the Council when setting up works on the road. DOS J. McLoughlin pointed out that we are complying with Health and Safety law in these matters and other bodies may only find out that they are in breach of these laws if and when something goes wrong.

Cathaoirleach C. Brady asked if there was any update on the proposed project for the New Line in Cootehill. DOS J. McLoughlin replied that the matter was with the Council’s legal advisors. 

Cllr. C. Kelly asked if the machinery/trucks used by MD staff are kept at the Machinery Yard in Cavan or in our depots. DM J. McQuaid advised that our pickups are kept in our depots in Cootehill and Bailieborough and JCB’s and other machinery are contracted in. Machinery used during Surface Dressing is stored at the Machinery Yard in Cavan.  

Cllr. C. Kelly congratulated Cllr. F. Curtin on this appointment as  Cathaoirleach of Cavan County Council and also congratulated Cllr. P. McDonald on his appointment as Leas-Cathaoirleach. All the other members echoed this and extended congratulations to both Councillors on their appointments.

The next meeting was scheduled for Monday September 19th 2016 at 4 pm.

The meeting concluded.
